








North Central Regional Meeting 
I attended the North Central Regional Meeting on March 16 and March 17, 2016 in 
Minocqua.  This conference gave me the opportunity to not only participate in several 
professional development sessions, but also gave me a chance to connect with 
colleagues from across the region.  Katie Gellings and I also presented a poster session 
on partnership development.  Here is the abstract of the poster session describing the 
partnership with the Boys and Girls Club: 
 
According to the latest census, Green Lake County has a 
population of about 19,000 residents. Of that 19,000, over 
28% (5,500 residents) live in the city of Berlin. When looking 
at specific demographic data for Berlin, over 8% of the 
population identified as Latino/Hispanic. In order to reach 
new youth audiences, Green Lake County UW-Extension 
staff (including 4-H Youth Development, Family Living and 
WNEP) have partnered with the Tri-County Boys and Girls 
Club in Berlin to expand our program reach. This poster 
session will not just focus on the specific programs that were offered through the 
partnership, but also highlight the lessons learned from partnering with another 
organization.   

Did you know… 4-H Funds  

Regardless of the source, all 4‐H funds must be used for 4-H Youth Development 
educational programs. All 4-H funds are public funds and must be publicly accountable. 
Federal regulations governing the use of the 4-H Name and Emblem require annual 
financial reporting/accountability of all organized 4-H clubs/units/groups. Failure to 
annually submit the financial report could result in loss of the 4-H club/unit/group 
charter.  

As with all public funds, there are specific rules and regulations that must be followed to 
ensure proper use and minimal risk. With the oversight from the 4-H Youth 
Development Educator, 4-H Clubs/Units/Groups have the following options for 
depositing or investing funds. These are listed in the order of preference.  

 
 Option A: FDIC or NCUA Institution 
 Option B: The Wisconsin 4-H Foundation  
 Option C: County UW-Extension Account 
 Option D: State UW-Extension Account 
 Option E: Other 4-H foundation or endowment fund 

 
Days Outside Green Lake County 
 

April 19-20 JCEP Conference Wisconsin Dells 

 



Katie Gellings 

Green Lake County 

Family Living Educator 

March 2016 

 

This report briefly describes the work that was completed within the Family Living Program in March of 2016.  

During the reporting period, the educator made 312 direct educational and professional contacts. 

 

Educational Programming, Networking and Outreach in the Local Community 

Financial Literacy Workshop – Green Lake County Correctional Facility 

On the evening of March 2 I co-taught an hour-long financial literacy workshop to 7 male inmates at the Green 

Lake County Correctional Facility with Maureen Betz, MPTC Instructor.   This month’s topic was taxes and 

employment forms, in which participants learned how to read a pay stub, determine take home pay, fill out a W-

4 form, file for a tax extension, read W-2s, and get new W-2s if they become lost. The financial literacy 

workshops will continue to be offered monthly, alternating males and females (on a monthly basis), with a new 

topic bi-monthly.  Statistics from the program evaluation I conducted include: 

N = 7 of 7 (March 2016) 

Taxes and Employment Forms 

% Reporting 

[only] 1 Unit of 

Change 

% Reporting [at 

least] 2 or > 

Units of Change 

I am confident in my ability to read a pay stub. 42.9% 28.6% 

I am confident in my ability to determine take-home pay. 14.3% 28.6% 

I am confident in my ability to fill out a W-4 form. 28.6% 28.6% 

I am confident in my ability to file for a tax extension, if needed. 0.00% 71.4% 

I am confident in my ability to read my W-2s. 14.3% 42.5% 

I am confident in my ability to get new W-2s, if mine are lost. 14.3% 86.0% 

 

Battle of the Chefs/Healthy Habits – Boys & Girls Club of the Tri-County Area 

At the beginning of March, the Battle of the Chefs/Healthy Habits program began at the Boys & Girls Club in 

Berlin.  This program is taught through a partnership with the Wisconsin Nutrition Education Program (WNEP) 

and will run for 8 weeks.  We currently have 24 children who participate on a regular basis (weekly).  WNEP 

provides a 30 minute nutrition lesson, while I provide a 30 minute cooking lesson with a snack.  The children 

get to chop vegetables and cook their own snack each week, with guidance.  They are learning important skills 

that some of them will use as they cook their own dinners already.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Rent Smart – Markesan High School 

I began teaching Rent Smart to high school juniors in the Independent Living class at 

Markesan High School on March 8.  The adapted Rent Smart curriculum is a 12 week 

program, with each class lasting 30 minutes.  However, due to scheduling at Markesan 

High School, I am teaching for 6 weeks (twice each week) for 45 minutes.  I have 13 

students who are participating in the program.  I believe this program is vital to students, 

as when they leave school, a majority will need to rent at some point in the future.  The 

curriculum focuses on budgeting for a place to live, ordering credit reports, finding a safe 

place to rent, reading rental applications and leases, determining maintenance, having effective communication 
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with landlords and neighbors, and moving out and security deposits.  I am looking forward to identifying what 

the students have learned through Rent Smart and reporting my findings in April. 

 

Family Plus Workshop – Boys & Girls Club of the Tri-County Area 

The second of four Family Plus Workshops was held on the evening of March 22, at the Boys & Girls Club in 

Berlin.  The workshop topic was titled, “Crockpot Cooking”.  These workshops are for parents and are open to 

the public (participants do not need to have a kids who belong the Club to partake).  There were 23 parents who 

attended this workshop.  This specific workshop was sponsored by ThedaCare and Walmart.  I applied for and 

received a grant from ThedaCare to offer Crockpot Cooking classes at five locations within Green Lake County.  

The classes will provide the first 10 registered, participating families with a free Crockpot.  During the classes, 

participants learn healthy meal preparation skills and food resource management.  The first location was at the 

Boys & Girls Club during the March Family Plus Workshop.  Walmart provided a gift card for purchasing 

healthy meal starters for the class.  I collected the following data from a post-lesson evaluation: 

 78% reported learning new basic slow cooker techniques 

 91% reported learning new food safety tips when using a slow cooker 

 83% reported learning new information about the cost effectiveness of using a slow cooker 

 

Networking within UW Extension and Professional Development Opportunities 

I made 68 contacts within the UW Extension system during the month of March. I continue to have a number of 

professional meetings scheduled with colleagues and mentors to continue to network and learn from my fellow 

Extension educators.  I expect these meetings to continue to assist in my growth within my role in Green Lake 

County. 

 

North Central Regional All Colleague Conference – Minocqua 

The 4-H Youth Development Educator and I presented at the poster session 

during the North Central Regional Conference in mid-March.  Our poster 

session showcased the principles of partnerships, as we have experienced 

through our partnership with the Boys & Girls Club of the Tri-County Area.   

 

Newspaper Articles 

“Tax Credits: Help for the state’s working families.” Berlin Journal Newspapers. March 14, 2016. By Katie 

Gellings, Family Living Educator 

Out of County Days 

2  Out of county days for this month (North Central Region All Colleague Conference in Minocqua – 2) 

4 ½  Out of county days scheduled for April (Family Financial Security Team Meeting and Showcase in 

Stevens Point – 2; Meeting with UMOS Program Staff in Waushara County – ½; Joint Council of 

Extension Professionals (JCEP) Conference in Wisconsin Dells – 2) 



  

 
 

Nav Ghimire, Green Lake County, Agriculture Agent, March 2016. 

 

Educational Contacts 

In the month of March, a total of 114 educational contacts were made with extension clients. Of the total 

contacts, face to face contacts were 102 (meetings, walk-in, farm visits). Remaining contacts were phone 

calls, emails, and mailings. Of the total contacts, females were 21. The main areas of concern during that 

period were cover crop, Agency-Farmer Interface Coalition (AFIC) meeting, gardening class for general 

public, and home horticulture issues.    

 

Tri-County Produce Auction 

At the end of February, growers started to produce flowers and seedlings in the hoop house. While 

growing plants in hoop house, growers are concern about temperature regulation and leaf burning due to 

over heating or inappropriate ventilation. Fungal diseases are mainly attacking plants at the seedling stage. 

Aphids and Thrips insects are active in the hoop house and transmit virus in seedlings. Once these 

seedlings are planted in the field, at favorable temperature, virus deteriorates plants growth and capacity 

to produce fruits.  This year, the produce auction will begin to operate on Tuesday April 19
th

. Until early 

June, mainly flower seedlings will be sold. Large volume of fresh vegetables will only be sold in the 

auction from July.   

 

Cover Crop Meeting  

A total of 35 people participated in cover crop meeting.  The meeting was jointly conducted by UW-

Extension and Legacy Seeds. The topics presented in the meeting were: soil health and impact of soil 

erosion; cover crop seed selection, mixture and establishment; aerial seeding and new perspective of 

growing cover crops; soil health and cover crop in Green Bay watershed area.  

 

             
Fig 1: Cover Crop Meeting March 2, 1016. 

 

Agency-Farmer Interface Coalition (AFIC) Meeting  

The 3
rd

 AFIC meeting was held on March 10. A total of 34 people participated in which 18 of them were 

farmers. In the meeting, agency staff from DNR, DATCP, USDA-NRCS, and Land Conservation 

participated. Supervisor Harley Reabe and Joanne Guden also participated in this meeting to learn broader 

soil and water conservation issues in the communities and the role that UW-Extension plays to design the 
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solutions. Three farmers volunteered to facilitate the discussion process in the meeting. The discussion 

were focused in the area of best soil and water conservation practices used by farmers, changing demand 

of the farm management practices and farmer responsibilities, and role of agency and farmers working 

together to meet conservation goals.  

              
Fig 2: AFIC Meeting March 10, 2016. 

 

Container and Raised Bed Gardening - Berlin Library 

I taught container and raised bed gardening class in Berlin Library.  A total of 31 people participated who 

were mainly town dwellers. The following topics were covered: building container and square foot 

gardening, selection of plants, soil preparation and fertilizers, irrigation, insect and disease, role of inter-

planting to attract beneficial insects, and seasonal maintenance.  

 

        
Fig 3: Container and raised bed gardening training March 12 in Berlin Library. 

 

Out of County Days 

April 19-20 – Joint Council of Extension Professionals Meeting, Wisconsin Dells  

April 15 – Soil Health Conference, Wisconsin Dells 

April 27 – State Evaluation Meeting – Place to be determined 

Planned out of county days = 4 days  



 
 
 
 

 
Fond du Lac and Green Lake Counties 

 
 
 

 
The Wisconsin Nutrition Education Program (WNEP) will be completing the 
1st (October-December) and 2nd quarters (January-March) of the fiscal 
year. As of the 1st Quarter, WNEP taught nearly 2000 teaching contacts 
(duplicated learners.) This is the time of year when the WNEP Coordinator 
plans the next fiscal year's budget documents. With phone calls and visits 
to various partners in Green Lake, all have reported being satisfied with the 
nutrition education they are receiving and would like to be included in the 
budget for next year. These partners include, but are not limited to, 
ADVOCAP, the Boys and Girls Club, Clay Lamberton Elementary, and 
UMOS. 
 
 
Amanda Miller, MPH 
WNEP Coordinator & Family Living Educator Fond du Lac/Green Lake UW-Extension 
400 University Dr., AE-227 
Fond du Lac, WI 54935 
Phone: (920) 929-3174 
Fax: (920) 929-3181 
Hearing Impaired Relay: 711 
http://fonddulac.uwex.edu<http://fonddulac.uwex.edu/> 

 


